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In your Autumn 2016 Newsletter  
 

 

Greetings to all our  readers, and we hope you will enjoy your Autumn 2016 Newsletter.  In this issue we look 

back to the very enjoyable Open Afternoon in May (report on page s 4-7) and include more picture s of the 

Grand Opening of the new extension back in March, with the poem  Kes Gray wrote for the occasion.   We 

also have memories and news from both regular contributors and new people who have only recently 

discovered our Newsletter and annual reunions.   Very many thanks to all of these.  We are always delighted 

to hear from you, and if you havenõt yet been in contact with us, do please consider writing something for 

the Spring 2017 issue.  

 

Those of you who receive our Newsletter by post will notice that we have a fully printed edition this time, 

with space for more pictures t han the usual duplicated version.  If you have any photos from your own time 

at Moulsham Juniors, we would be glad to add them to our growing archive, and include them in a future 

Newsletter.  Those of you who read the Newsletter on the school website can of course see the photos in 

colour where  applicable, and you may also have noticed that we are starting a picture gallery on the past 

pupilsõ page of the website .  So far we have posted only a few panorama photos from the early days, but 

with the help of 1954 pupil Steve Bewers  and the school website manager, Tracey Smith, we plan to expand 

this to form a fuller record of the school over the years since its opening in 1938.   Steve is also putting 

together a searchable index for the website of all the photos  in our newsletters since the first edition back 

in 1999.   

 

Back in the summer term, you may remember that former Headteacher Les Kemp organised a Haiku Poetry 

challenge for both past and present pupils.  Past pupils proved a trifle reluctant to have a go , but we did 

have a big response from children currently at the school, plus one or two teachers and family members.  

Congratulations to all the winners, who received a medal to commemorate their achievement. The winning 

poems are set out in a supplement at the end of the Newsletter, on pages 20 -22. 

 

Thank you to all those who have helped with the production of this Newsletter, and especially Angela 

Charlton for proofreading, Gerry Etherington for keeping our circulation list and labels up to date,  the 

schoolõs Office Manager Jacqui Tyler for her invaluable help, and Michelle Orchard for arranging the 

printing of our paper version of the Newsletter  

 

As usual, please keep sending your news, photos and articles for the Newsletter to Mrs Kathleen Boot at 

1A Vicarage Road, Chelmsford CM2 9PG, or by email to kathleen.boot@tiscali.co.uk     We look forward to 

hearing from you.  

 

   

 

     With all good wishes  for Christmas  

      and New Year 2017,  

 

     Kathleen Boot (Nash)  

     Moulsham Junior Girlsõ School 1951-55  

 

 

 

 

 

OPEN AFTERNOON 2017  
 

We are pleased to announce that the 

date of the Open Afternoon for past 

pupils and their families ne xt year will 

be: 

Saturday 13 th  May, 1 - 4pm 

at the school.  Please make a note in 

your diary, and we look forward to 

seeing as many of you as possible 

there.  

mailto:kathleen.boot@tiscali.co.uk
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From the Headteacher Mrs Marie Staley  

 
 

Hello and welcome back to the new school year.  

 

During the holidays we had another set of class rooms refurbished and 

have new furniture in the whole of up per school. The front office has also 

been remodelled to accommodate our administration team in one space 

and enabling our Inclusion Leader to be in the main building.  We are 

awaiting the finishing touches of some one metre square photographs , to 

be mounted around the school , of our children hard at work.  

 

Our sporting teams go from strength to strength with great successes so 

far this year already with cross country, girlsõ football and boysõ football.  

Please see the photographs below of some great new k it also.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

In other news I am proud to say that we won the 

Essex Maths Competition at the end of the summer 

with our y ear  6 team who persevered in several 

rounds of intense mathematical challenge before 

reaching the finals.  

 
 

Keep up to date with our news by following our 

Twitter feed.  

 

Website:  www.moulsham-jun.essex.sch.uk 

Twitter: @Moulshamjunior  

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

http://www.moulsham-jun.essex.sch.uk/
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Open Afternoon 14 th  May 2016  

There was a real buzz in the newly refurbished and exten ded North Hall (former Boysõ School Hall) as 

we assembled for this yearõs past pupilsõ Open Afternoon.  As well as welcoming the loyal cohort of those 

who attend regularly, we were delighted to see new faces this time, including some from the 1960s and 

ô70s.   

 

Several retired staff were with us too:  Mrs Edmunds 

(Deputy  Head 1983-94), Mrs Donovan (1957 -82 ), Mrs 

Leverett (1970 -75), Mrs Cregan -Bird (1987 -95 ), and of 

course Mr Les Kemp (Headteacher 1995-2006) who plays 

a major role in organising and settin g up these annual get -

togethers at the school.    Mrs Donovan was quickly 

surrounded by pupils she had taught, either as their class 

teacher or for rounders and netball.  She recalled 

coaching four school netball teams at one time, with good 

results in the inter -school matches.   Howard Lee, 1962 -

66, and Kathryn Lee, 1969 -73 were among new contacts  

chatting to Mrs Donovan.   (Left, Mrs Leverett and Mrs 

Donovan at the Open Afternoon.)  

 

Refreshments were served i n the enlarged North H all, 

and we are grateful t o all those who made and brought 

cakes or helped serve the teas and coffees, including 

Mrs Kemp, Gill Caton, Mrs Sue FitzJohn, Mrs Iris 

Watts and Mrs Pauline Edwards. (Right: Iris, Pauline 

and Sue.) 

 

Also in the North Hall were various displays and games 

t o try.  T his year Mr Kemp devised a quiz bringing back 

memories of favourite sweets from childhood days ð 

Spangles, sherbet lemons, fruit  gums, Mars Bars and 

so many more ð as well as a repeat of last yearõs puzzle 

of matching names to faces of Education M inisters 

over the years since the Moulsham Junior Schools 

opened in 1938.   
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Our usual displays of photos and memorabilia 

from each decade since the opening of the school 

in 1938 were set up this year in the two large 

classrooms immediately  behind the central 

entrance to the school.   This year we added an 

opportunity for visitors to write some of their 

own memories of Chelmsford and their 

schooldays at Moulsham Juniors .  These can be 

found on page 6 .   

 

Another new contact, John Bloomfield , 1946-50, 

told us some of his early recollections: he lived in 

Rosebury Road and made his way to school along 

the cinder path through the allotments behind 

Moulsham Drive.  There was a bit of waste land nearby where he and his friends would make bikes from 

spare part s and found items , and race around .  Tadpoling in the gravel pit pools was another activity, 

along with tobogganing down a sand p it slope on Currie õs farm.   At school there was a teacher who took 

boxing classes over by the old air raid shelter.  On the first and only occasion John went along, he was 

hit hard by one of the Neal twins and saw a few stars!  He did not go again!  He enjoyed playing in 

Oaklands Park, and recalls that the name of Monkey Hill was given to one part of it. (See also Gus Gowersõ 

recollections on page 13, where he too  mentions ôMonkey Hill õ.) 

 

 

  

 

 

 

  

At the Open Afternoon:  Above: Peter Turrall and Hugh Piper on the  welcome desk; Peter ôCharleyõ 

Smith; Below:  Pat Bates and friends;  Mick Polley, Mollie Bloomfield and Doug Fawcett  
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List of past pupils at the Open Afternoon, Saturday 14 th  May 2016  

(Girl pupilsõ maiden names have been used where known for ease of reference) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Memories of to wn and school  

At the Open Afternoon we displayed enlargements of half a dozen of the interesting photos of old 

Chelmsford which Peter Turra ll had used in his talk in June 2015.    In response to these, we invited those 

attending to jot down any of your own  memories of the town or school.  

 

Jud y Allen (Walker) , 1953-57,  r ecalled a chemist's shop opposite the Regent Cinema in Moulsham Street, 

but had forgotten its name.   Another visitor w as able to identify it as Plattins, owned by a Mr Platt.  

 

Michael Smith , 1948-52, remembers 'Frears hardware shop in Moulsham Street, near Gibsons furniture 

shop.  Mr Frears used to stand in the doorway with his dog sitting beside him.'  

 

Cynthia Dowsett (Stevenson) , 1941-57, 'lived in Coval Lane, but was lucky enough to join Mo ulsham Infants 

- originally got the bus but when the bus station got bombed had to walk.   Cannot imagine doing it now and 

probably wouldn't be allowed!'  

 

Martyn Edwards,  also 1940s, writes: 'on my way to school, the Air Raid siren goes off, we rush down 

Gloucester Ave and are rushed into the Senior School's shelter.   Is this fun?   No bomb!'  

 

 

1938/9  

Mollie Bloomfield  

Gilbert Dowsett  

Brian Emmett  

Doug Fawcett  

Gordon Evans 

Ray Hatherley  

Malcolm Robinson 

Peter Charles Smith  

Pauline Thorne 

Peter Turrall  

 

1940s  

Margaret Allen  

David Baldwin 

Kenneth Baldwin 

Yvonne Baldwin 

Pat Bates 

John Bloomfield  

David Bunn 

John Carter  

Ted Caton 

Geoff Chivas  

Shirley Cooper  

Roland Dennison 

Jill Devonish  

Gill Edwards  

Martyn Edwards  

Beryl Goulden 

Arthur ôGusõ Gowers      

Rosemary Head 

Beryl Janes  

Jaki Joyce  

Peggie Manning 

Thel ma Manning 

Brian Jiggins  

Hugh Piper 

Michael Smith  

Cynthia Stevenson  

Norman Stevenson  

Gordon Thorp  

 

1950s  

Barbara Blomfield  

Hilary Dye  

Angela Emery 

Jean Everett  

Pauline Gandy 

Kathleen Nash  

Christine Pattinson  

Judith Pink  

Mick Polley  

Margaret Roberts  

Judith  Walker  

 

1960s  

Diana Allen 

Jennifer Green  

Kevin Green 

Howard Lee 

Kathryn Lee  

Diana Rawlingson 

Barbara Stevenson  

Bill Wright  

 

1970s  

Robert Bolton  

Karen Boutal  

Kirsty Charlton  

Lesley Hibbert  

Joanne Smith  

David Turner  

Teresa Windscheffel  

 

 

 

Staff  

Mrs Cregan-Bird  

Mrs Donovan 

Mrs Edmunds 

Mrs FitzJohn  

Mrs Leverett  

Les Kemp 

 

Apologies were received from Adrian Smith, Mike Bell, Steve Bewers, Joan Wade, Marion Lodge (Weston), 

Derek W eston, Monica Panks (Allen), Elizabeth Dunn (Allen), Joan Atkins, David Muir, Brenda Shirley, and 

Valerie Rudland . 
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Kathleen Boot (Nash) , 1951-55, remembers working as a Saturday Girl in the early 1960s at Boots the 

Chemist which was at that time on the corner of High Street and Spr ingfield Road.   In those days there was 

a lot of through traffic in  the town centre, including double decker buses along the High Street.  

 

A more recent pupil, Joanne Smith , 1970-75, tells that: 'I was part of a family who all attended Moulsham 

Junior Scho ol -  Peter, Joanne and Susan Smith.   My Mum, Ann Smith , used to work in the canteen.   Memories 

include skipping in the playground, being in Sandringham House (green), a trip to London Zoo, and country 

dancing. My favourite teacher was Mrs Donovan.   We used to do interesting projects -  I still have my 

American Indians project and science folder.   We also learned a lot about teeth!  

I passed the 11+ and went to Chelmsford County High School and missed all my friends.   My brother and 

sister went to Moulsham Hig h.'  

 

 

More pictures of the grand opening of the Junior School extension , on 

18 th  March 2016  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   

Iõve opened a window 

Iõve opened a door 

Iõve opened a cupboard 

Iõve opened a drawer 

Iõve opened a conversation 

Iõve opened a tin of spaghetti  

Iõve opened a tube of Smarties 

Iõve opened a box of confetti 

Iõve opened a jar of pickles 

And a tub of margarine  

But it gives me far more pleasure  

To open this lovely canteen!  

 

Kes Gray: Past pupil.  Forever pupil 1968  

 

  

Above: Past pupil Kes Gray opening the new school kitchen and extension on 18 March 2016.  Above right :  the 

poem Kes wrote and read at the opening ceremony.  Below left : former Head Mrs Hughes with office manager 

Jacqui Tyler.  Below right : current Headteacher Mrs Staley at the new entrance to the enlarged North Hall.  
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Mr Sturgeonõs retirement scrapbook 1982 
 

Very many thanks to Dave Sturgeon, son of Mr Tom 

Sturgeon , Headteacher 1957 -82, for recently giving us 

th is scrapbook of Moulsham Junior School pupilsõ work 

presented  as a retirement gift  his father  on 2nd April 

1982.  We shall have it on display at future Open 

Afternoons along with the photo album containing a record 

of Mr Sturgeonõs 25 years as Headteacher, presented by 

the school staff  of that time,  which Dave also kindly gave 

us a few years ago.  

 

The scrapbook contains a variety of impressive artwork, mathematical designs, poems, stories and other 

work produced by pupils throughout the school.  We would l ove to hear from any of you who remember 

Mr Sturgeonõs retirement or contributed to the ôKidõs Stuffõ scrapbook.  Below are just a few examples 

of the childrenõs work.   

  

 

  

 

 

 

 


